MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 16, 2018 NATURAL AREA RESERVES SYSTEM COMMISSION (NARSC) MEETING, HONOLULU, OʻAHU
DRAFT SUBJECT TO APPROVAL

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: 

 Janis Matsunaga 

 Jonathan Price 

 Pat Hart 

 Robin Newbold 

 Alison Cohan 

 Jeffrey Saito 

 Glenn Bauer

 Michelle Clark

Robert Masuda

COMMISSIONERS ABSENT:

 Hi ‘ilei Kawelo

 Norine Yeung
 Leo Asuncion 

PRESENTERS:
Fern Duvall, Program Manager for the Native Ecosystems Protection Management on Maui 
Peter Landon, Natural Area Reserves Specialist
STAFF: 
Emma Yuen, Native Ecosystem Program Manager 
 Leah Laramee, Natural Resource Planner 
 Casey Ching, Admin.

 Lissette Yamase, Admin. 

ITEM 1. Call to order and introduction of members. Chair Jonathan Price called the meeting to order at 9:13 a.m. 
ITEM 2. Approval of the Minutes from February 12, 2018 Natural Area Reserves System Meeting. Typographical correction to be made on page 3 for Commissioner Glenn Bauer.
MOTION:  Commission approved of the minutes of February 12, 2018. 

Motion carried unanimously. 
ITEM 3. Request to recommend to the Board of Land and Natural Resources to open the Kahauale‘a Natural Area Reserve, Kahauale‘a, Puna, Hawai‘i Island, to the public, pursuant to Hawai‘i Administrative Rules § 13-209-4.5, Tax Map Keys: 1-2-008:001 and 3-1-001:001. 

 Emma Yuen explained that Kahauale’a NAR was closed in 2007 due to an eruption. This area continues to have dangers from that event such as ground cracks, sulfur coming from Pu’u O’o crater, and potential cracks that are not visible to hikers. Since the area has reverted to a state of less volcanic activity, it is recommended to reopen the reserve to the public. Permits have still been issued for entry, but restrictive conditions have been implemented on the more dangerous areas. It is hoped that this reserve reopens to the public with less restriction.
While there are not many considerations for damage to natural resources, closure for this area was mainly due to public safety reasons. If conditions change, there is authority and flexibility to temporarily close the reserve, immediately, for a 60-day period. 
Commissioner Janis Matsunaga asked if there is a trail leading directly to the crater and if there is signage on the trail that prevents people from going to the crater.  Emma Yuen explained that there is signage indicating that it is a closed area. If it reopens to the public, the closure signs would be taken down and the public would be informed of potential hazards.
Chair Jonathan Price asked if there is a plan to maintain that trail for access.  Emma Yuen commented on it being an unofficial, unmaintained trail. Chair Price continued to ask for the status of the trail, how safe or unsafe is it?  Emma Yuen said that she is unaware of any maintenance of the trail. The number of commercial tours is expected to decline due to the decrease of lava activity.
Commissioner Glenn Bauer asked if there is any signage on the trail to warn people of potential dangers on the trail. He shared prior experience of visitors suing the state after having injuries at Sacred Falls.  Emma Yuen explained the difficulty of adequately signing the entire NAR with its enormous perimeter. If they are unable to meet the signage requirements, liability may be on the state. 

Chair Price asked who is responsible for trail infrastructure, clearly marking or creating the baseline for the trail in concern for people getting lost or encountering risky situations.  Emma Yuen said that she can discuss this matter with  Nick Agorastos.  
Commissioner Robin Newbold asked what would happen if the trail was left as it is. If someone got hurt while trespassing, is the state still liable?  Emma Yuen explained that while she is not a lawyer and an attorney general would be most appropriate to comment on this, her understanding is that liability is still theirs even if the trail is closed; this is a result of not meeting signage requirements.  Emma Yuen continued to explain that closure of the reserve does not change legal exposure, but it does help DOCARE officers with citations. 
Commissioner Glenn Bauer suggested installing a large sign at the beginning of the trail to explain that hikers are liable for their own injuries and risks taken.  Emma Yuen explained that there will be signs along the trail to give people fair warning, but this will not necessarily meet the requirements to be completely relieved of legal liability. 
Chair Price, Commissioner Alison Cohan and  Emma Yuen briefly discussed the structure of the trail. There is a main trail that cuts across the NAR and other informal, hunting trails linked to the main one. 

Commissioner Pat Hart commented on the trail’s scenic views and expressed his support of opening the trail for the public as he believes it will be a popular site to visit. 
Commissioner Jeffrey Saito asked how many hunters come for permits or are accessing the trail currently.  Emma Yuen answered that it is a relatively small amount. Commissioner Saito continued to ask if there is a check-in station for people who come for bird hunting.  Emma Yuen said there is no check-in station for the NAR itself but believes there is a check-in station for hunting in that general area. She is not sure where it is located. 

Commissioner Robin Newbold asked if there are any plants or animals to protect in this area.  Emma Yuen replied saying it is an intact forest and there are native plants and animals to protect. It is the last place the kihi fern (Adenophorus periens) was seen.  

Chair Price asked about the status of Rapid ohi’a Death in this area as it is a major concern on the Big Island.  Emma Yuen said it is a similarly affected area as Puna and there is a band making its way toward the volcanic region.  Emma Yuen shared information from a recent meeting on Rapid ʻŌhiʻa Death. It was discussed that ungulates contribute to the spread of this disease, creating wounds on the tree that are needed for the disease to develop.  Emma Yuen said she will defer to Nick Agorastos regarding the installation of signage with information regarding Rapid ʻŌhiʻa Death.  

 Fern Duvall commented that the general reason they return to the NARS Commission is because of administrative rule, which allows for an area to be closed for two years. After two years, it must be reauthorized, and a substantial reason is required for a permanent closure. 
Commissioner Cohan asked about the consequences for people who access the area even when it is closed to the public. Chair Price explained that it is common for people to access the trail even when it is closed. This includes commercial activity, which has been cited as a special permit is required for access.  Emma Yuen commented that commercial companies continue to advertise their tours and the issue of enforcement is an ongoing one.
Chair Price asked for any further questions or comments. 

Commissioner Saito asked if there is any other reason for wanting to open this area to the public. Does it have any financial impacts?  Emma Yuen answered that there are no financial impacts. It may affect the level of management depending on the volume of visitors and their levels of activity. Although there has not been a lot of pressure from the public to have this area open, it is general philosophy to have reserves open, unless there is a substantial reason for the area to be closed.  Emma Yuen continued to say it is  Nick Agorastos’ idea to have this area open, having support from DOFAW as well as DOCARE.
Commissioner Bauer asked if this is an experiment to determine how safe or unsafe this trail is.  Emma Yuen explained that there is the flexibility to do so. Closing the reserve is an option if reopening the trail is not successful. 

Chair Price commented on the need for enforcement as people continue to access the trail with or without permits. Opening this area to the public would legitimize everyone accessing the trail, resolving the issue of enforcement. 
Commissioner Newbold asked if most visitors are ones who enter commercially. Chair Price answered that it is a mixture of people. While there was active lava flow, it was an attraction to many of the local visitors. There are people that enter the trail at different access points for hunting activity as well. With the absence of volcanic activity, this area will lose a good amount of its visitors from the local community. 
Chair Price asked for any further comments or questions.
MOTION:  Commission approved of the request to recommend to the Board of Land and Natural Resources to open the Kahauale‘a Natural Area Reserve, Kahauale‘a, Puna, Hawai‘i Island, to the public, pursuant to Hawai‘i Administrative Rules § 13-209-4.5, Tax Map Keys: 1-2-008:001 and 3-1-001:001. 

Motion carried unanimously.  

Item 4:  Request to recommend to the Board of Land and Natural Resources approval to restrict access to portions of the ‘Āhihi-Kina‘u Natural Area Reserve, Maui, for a period of up to two years, pursuant to Hawaii Administrative Rules § 13.209-4.5, Tax Map Keys: 2-1- 004:073 (portion) and 2-1-004:113.  
Fern Duvall, program manager for the Native Ecosystems Protection Management on Maui Nui, presented on ‘Āhihi-Kīna‘u , seeking closure for the Natural Area Reserve on the island of Maui.
Three meetings ago,  Fern Duvall met with the NARS Commission to discuss the situation of Unexploded Ordnance. In addition, he requested a closure for two years. The closure has since ended, making ‘Āhihi-Kīna‘u  reserve currently open to the public.  Emma Yuen recalled submitting a request to David Smith for temporary closure but is not sure whether it was signed or not. 
 Fern Duvall continued to explain that violations made in this reserve would be difficult for DOCARE officers to cite as it is currently considered to be open to the public. The first two-year closure occurred in 2003 due to natural resource damage;  Fern Duvall explained how previous visitors would access the anchialine pools and damage several natural resources. 
After the first closure, the United States Army Corps of Engineers pushed forward with the Kanahena remediation: a process to remove Unexploded Ordnance in the ‘Āhihi-Kīna‘u  NAR. As a result, several consecutive closures took place over the span of fourteen years due to public safety reasons. To share information,  Fern Duvall publicized a presentation, created by the Army Corps of Engineers in December 2017, that explained final steps of the ordnance removal. This indicated areas of surface clearing that are no longer hazardous, proposed areas for further work, and areas that are not affected by Army actions. 
 Fern Duvall noted Peter Landon’s request for work to be done in the 17-acre kipuka by Ma’onakala village for safe restoration of the dry forest and vegetation following the remediation.  Fern Duvall continued to indicate areas of rugged lava that are not cleared. If visitors want to access that area in the future, a special permit may be required. In addition, NAR staff may be trained to recognize ordnance and learn to safely guide visitors through the area. 
Drones and a GIS system were used to create a method of locating and removing Unexploded Ordnance in the reserve. The Army made efforts to protect ecological and cultural resources in the Ma’onakala village and were required to do an archeological and biological review before they began their work. All areas worked on and any items found and detonated were documented.
 Fern Duvall explained how a sign, approved by the state Department of Health, was installed at the end of the clearance to relieve the Army of liability for all cleared areas.  Fern Duvall described the sign to be fourteen-feet long in the shape of a canoe along with structures that provide shade. The kiosk includes three R’s that provide instructions to the public, in the situation of finding an explosive. The three R’s stand for the following instructions: Recognize, Retreat, and Report (recognizing ordnance, retreat away from ordnance and report ordnance found). The Army will continue to deal with any ordnance that may be found in the future. Most of the funding for this project was provided by the Army.
 Fern Duvall continued to indicate areas searched and areas considered safe to access by the Department of Health and the Army Corps of Engineers. For areas that are not cleared, visitors will be required to have a permit and sign a waiver regarding public hazards.
The request for a continued closure is to prevent resource damage and allow for time to establish plans for access and management. 

Commissioner Bauer asked if the drones used by the Army had magnetometers and if that was used to detect the ordnance.  Fern Duvall said there were magnetometers in the drones, but they also located UXO’s with surveys. Quality monitoring was also done having a crew member plant pseudo ordnance; if pseudo ordnance was not found, the entire area was reexamined.
 Peter Landon commented on his confidence in areas being cleared by the Army and further discussed the benefits of limiting public access to parts of the ‘Āhihi-Kīna‘u  NAR. As a result of closing parts of the NAR, weeds were able to be controlled; Black crabs, opihi, water birds, and various fish stocks made an impressive rebound.  Peter Landon emphasized the urgency to formulate an access plan and create mechanics for management and liability. 
 Emma Yuen explained that the procedure of permanently closing this NAR would be done through the NAR rule provisions. The rules allow for the reserve to be closed in two-year increments. A permanent closure could be of interest when a final rule package is established. Areas that are similarly suitable for permanent closures could then be proposed to the advisory commission as well. 
 Fern Duvall commented on another future topic, proposing that places above a certain elevation on Maui should be permanently closed as they hold highly valuable resources.  
Commissioner Bauer asked if the trails on the map are Hawaiian trails or recent trails.  Peter Landon replied saying they are all social trails but indicated where the Hawaiian trails and a few man-made trails are. 
Commissioner Saito commented on the trail being one of the most physically challenging places to exist on Hawaii. It is important to ensure that first responders and visitors are safe on these trails.
Commissioner Hart asked if the main resources are the anchialine pools and the coastal regions. He also asked if there is sensitive vegetation in those areas.  Peter Landon replied, confirming that they are the most significant resources.  Fern Duvall explained that there is sensitive vegetation mauka and commented that not many ordnances were found there. That area is not currently fenced, so they rely on assistance from hunter animal control. 
Commissioner Hart asked if dry forests exist in the area.  Fern Duvall responded saying there are dry forests that are able to be restored. Several native plant species revived such as the Beach morning glory and Sicyos.
Chair Price asked about clarifying the wording for this request, as he understands it is restricting access and not requesting a complete closure for the NAR.  Peter Landon and  Fern Duvall confirmed that is correct and continued to indicate where areas are open to the public. He indicated the location of a wire fence that prevents people from entering the village and the kipuka where the Hawaiian trail is. About a mile and a half of coast line is open to the public. 
Commissioner Bauer asked if the signs are installed by the parking lot.  Peter Landon answered that they are located where visitors would initially go down the trail. 

Chair Price emphasized wanting to make it clear to the public that there is permitted access in designated areas of the NAR.  Peter Landon reiterated that a mile and a half of coastline is open in the NAR. 
 Fern Duvall commented on seeing the NAR being advertised as an open area as they were aware of the upcoming closure. 
Commissioner Hart asked if there is a mechanism to prevent collecting and for it to become a marine protected area.  Peter Landon answered that there is a marine boundary for collection, however it is difficult to enforce.  Fern Duvall added that they do have poaching activity, which is recorded online. 
 Fern Duvall commented on the issue of people accessing restricted areas, claiming they are visiting friends. Addressing this issue will be difficult due to confusion on ownership of the road. 
Commissioner Masuda suggested imitating areas around the world with high impact use of pristine areas, such as Japan and parts of Europe. The installation of boardwalks or obvious paths control the large volume of visitors. As the number of visitors will not decrease, it is important to find solutions to manage the crowds and protect natural resources. 
Commissioner Hart asked if this group is able to make proposals itself or if the group is limited to being a voting body to respond to proposals.
Commissioner Masuda commented that expert representation is included on the commission.  Emma Yuen continued to explain that proposals for recommendations can be made and submitted to the group. 
Policies and management are varied, based on the reserve; management and control of people are practiced where it is needed.  Emma Yuen reiterated that the default is to have reserves open with minimal restrictions until it is critically threatened.
Commissioner Masuda commented on visitors that lack protective and gracious values for natural resources. There is a need to shift from a permissive and entitled attitude to a more nurturing and considerate one. Higher values for natural resources should be reintroduced and practiced as visitors are entitled to access resources even at the cost of damaging it.
Commissioner Saito commented that the reserve is a special place because of the fresh lava. He suggested the potential of utilizing a parking structure to monetize traffic. 
Commissioner Masuda commented on the issue of economic greed being promoted in Hawaii and the issue of attracting high volumes of tourists. He insisted that a combination of management and access should be used in the reserves. 

 Peter Landon expressed his agreement with Commissioner Masuda to create obvious boundaries or walkways to keep anchialine ponds, and other natural resources, protected but able to be viewed and enjoyed respectfully from a distance.

Chair Price asked  Fern Duvall that since the advisory group is being reconstituted, is it safe to assume that they will be addressing this topic and considering more input from the local community?  Fern Duvall explained the advisory group, created years ago for ‘Āhihi-Kīna‘u , initially consisted of a small number of people. The advisory group has made efforts to recruit people from the public to formulate objectives that should be considered in the future such as public access, marine resources, how to manage the number of visitors, and the protection of marine plants. 
Commissioner Hart asked if there are public groups pushing to have the reserve open.  Peter Landon explained that they have not heard of public groups insisting to have the reserve open and clarified that the main attraction is open to the public. Visitors are allowed to swim and snorkel, but limited access is on the land. 
 Fern Duvall added that due to changes in the administrative rule they are going to install parking meters for the reserve. Non-residents will be charged a fee of $5.00 while residents will not be charged. 
Commissioner Hart asked if there is a way to keep the money or does it go straight to the state.
Commissioner Masuda commented on there being constant negotiation as the general fund is very protected.  Emma Yuen continued to clarify that revenue goes directly to the NAR special fund, but the legislature must grant access to use it.  Commissioner  Masuda explained that there is a cap as well as specific needs that the funds may be used for. 
Commissioner Newbold motioned to extend the closure for two years and expressed her support to improve management and protection for the reserve.
Commissioner Cohan asked for clarification on which areas were cleared.  Fern Duvall indicated the cleared areas and pointed out additional areas that were not initially intended for surface clearing. They were later added when considering restoration work for the future.  Fern Duvall continued to explain that if enough money is raised, it would be ideal to fence the entire NAR and remove the temporary fence along the road. 
 Peter Landon explained that goats were destroying anchialine ponds and archaeological sites and grazing native vegetation. The absence of goats has allowed for an abundance of plants to come back, either growing back on their own or being replanted.
 Peter Landon and Commissioner Newbold expressed their concern for having to return every two years to request closure for the NAR if a management plan is not established. 
Addressing the overuse of the area,  Fern Duvall also proposed for the NAR to be closed for a week or month, every year, to allow time for staff to maintain the area. Chair Price asked if that temporary closure would be covered by the 60-day rule.  Emma Yuen answered that it is possible for administrator approval.  

Commissioner Saito commented on pupping season for black-tip sharks to be a potential opportunity to close the reserve. 

MOTION: Commission approved of request to recommend to the Board of Land and Natural Resources approval to restrict access to portions of the ‘Āhihi-Kina‘u Natural Area Reserve, Maui, for a period of up to two years, pursuant to Hawaii Administrative Rules § 13.209-4.5, Tax Map Keys: 2-1- 004:073 (portion) and 2-1-004:113.  
Motion carried unanimously.
ITEM 5. Updates. Native Ecosystem Protection and Management Section Personnel, State Legislative Session
Emma Yuen provided metrics used to track progress and collect information: publishing areas where non-hooved animals are managed, activity of invasive plant removal points, and major planting areas on a map. In addition, the information received from watershed partnerships and reserves is compiled to show acres of invasive plants and control, acres fenced and protected from hooved animals, number of plantings done, total hours of volunteer contributions, and the miles of fence maintained and constructed. This information is able to be searched by reserve or area and is condensed in a way that is easy to understand. Regular surveys are taken of weed transects, ungulate activity transects, rare plant populations or rare invertebrate populations. These details are not in the legislature reports but are monitored.  Emma Yuen asked  Fern Duvall or  Peter Landon if they have any metrics to add from ‘Āhihi-Kīna‘u  such as visitor counts.
 Peter Landon replied that they do have a human-impacts monitoring packets, created by himself and the staff. They record every violation and suspicious activity related to a violation, wildlife sightings and have survey points on fringe where they count different visitor groups (fishermen, kids, etc.). This is due to different groups of visitors having varied impacts on the reserve. Campers are counted as well as recreational versus weekend warriors based on gears, homelessness, cars, basic beach counts (people on land versus people in water) and hikers. All these factors are quantified and shared online. 
 Emma Yuen commented on creating guidelines to collect and compile data in a way that is valuable and helpful in the long-run. 

Chair Price asked if all the decisions made by the NARS Commission have to be made in a group during public meetings or if they are able to make a decision via group email.  Emma Yuen explained that there must be a permitted interaction group (PIG) for a smaller group.  Emma Yuen suggested, for people who are interested in learning more about natural area reserves and their resources, talk directly to their on-island manager. 
Commissioner Clark commented on metrics for predator control that are not being captured on Kauai. Commissioner Clark asked if this would be of interest for  Emma Yuen to report.  Emma Yuen answered that she would not include such small details in the report. 
In addition to the previous metrics listed,  Peter Landon said the number of visitors contacted for educational purposes is collected.  Fern Duvall added that they have also been doing inventory and monitoring of vegetation.
 Emma Yuen shared the highlight of the fence on Manuka being completed, which protects 26,000 acres of dry land forest. Protecting areas from ungulates is highly encouraged to help prevent the spread of Rapid ʻŌhiʻa Death.  Emma Yuen emphasized that a wound is needed for the disease to spread, which is primarily caused by ungulates. Areas that are not protected have shown a higher number of brown trees, which may indicate Rapid ʻŌhiʻa Death, compared to areas that have protection. 
Funding for watershed protection is still being sought out. Last year, approximately $7 million was granted to watershed protection efforts. The official governor announcement will happen in late December or early January. The same type of funding will be focused on endangered plants and invertebrates as well as tree planting efforts. 

 Emma Yuen explained that all NAR and NEPM positions are filled. Matt Keir is currently the State Botanist and Leah Laramee is officially the civil service planner. Other islands have also filled staff positions successfully.
Commissioner Masuda discussed the growth and cooperation of the Natural Resources Advancement Team. NRAT has successfully provided information for the Legislature, coordinated with other teams and encourages the exposure of young leaders to legislators. Commissioner Masuda suggested that the NARS commission meetings are planned 6 months in advance and field trips could be meetings on Maui.  Emma Yuen agreed that meetings regarding permanent plans for ‘Āhihi-Kīna‘u  should be held on Maui. 

Commissioner Bauer suggested an email tree for legislative information and activity updates.
Commissioner Masuda ensured that they will have an active system for updates to be sent out. 

Commissioner Matsunaga asked to receive updates on recommendations that are made to the board as well.  Emma Yuen responded that all commissioners will be updated.
Commissioner Matsunaga continued to ask for the status of access restrictions to Ka’ena point?

 Emma Yuen explained that there are two access points to the NAR through state parks. Anyone visiting is able to walk in, however the number of permits for vehicle access has been limited until the end of the year.  
Commissioner Bauer and Commissioner Masuda commented on the reserve being a special and unique experience. 
Commissioner Bauer commented on the issue of visitors walking their dogs in the reserve.  Commissioner  Masuda asked if people are allowed to walk their dogs in the NAR if they are on a leash.  Emma Yuen commented that she is unsure if it is allowed in the state parks but it is not allowed in the NAR.
Commissioner Masuda commented on the DOCARE division acquiring a new boat per district to assist monitoring the ‘Āhihi-Kīna‘u  reserve. Commissioner Bauer asked if kayaks still enter the reserve.  

 Peter Landon explained that commercial kayaking, which was the original source of the issue, was stopped; however, local residents continue to kayak and swim into the reserve once in a while as well as a few secretive commercial tours. 
 Fern Duvall and  Emma Yuen discussed ʻIlio Point, another unique and valuable reserve. It has not been fully managed due to its ongoing issue of Unexploded Ordnance. 
Commissioner Bauer commented on how much easier it would be to survey the UXOs compared to ‘Āhihi-Kīna‘u . 

 Peter Landon commented on the size of the Unexploded Ordnance being another factor of. Managing the Unexploded Ordnance on ʻIlio Point would require far more effort compared to the process of clearing ‘Āhihi-Kīna‘u .  
Chair Price asked for further comments on the schedule of items for future commission meetings.  Emma Yuen suggested talking to her about it to schedule meeting. Meetings will be held for whenever the occasion of addressing an issue. 

Chair Price asked for any further comments and with no further comment adjourned the NARS Commission meeting at 11:33 a.m.
